Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held in the Old School Community Centre, Clare on Thursday 18th January 2007 at 7.00 p.m.
Present:   Cllr. R. Warmington (Chairman), Cllrs. O. Smith (Vice Chairman), R. Gee, D. Neal, J. Russell, J. Stevens, J. Smith   Clerks: A. Jobson and L. Warmington, 1 parishioner
	
	
	Action

	
	
	

	1
	Apologies were received from Cllrs. P. Daniels, K. Mison, County Councillor Jane Midwood and PC Chris Spraggons.
	

	
	
	

	2
	Register of members’ interests.  None declared at this stage.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman closed the Parish Council meeting and opened the floor to members of the public.
	

	
	
	

	3
	Police Report.  No report.
	

	
	
	

	4
	Parishioners’ Question Time.  See attachment to the Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	5
	County Councillor’s Report.  See attachment to the Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	6
	Borough Councillor’s Report. See attachment to the Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman closed this part of the meeting and then re-opened the Parish Council meeting.
	

	
	
	

	7
	Minutes of the previous meeting held on 14th December 2006 and 3rd January 2007
	

	
	
	

	
	Acceptance of the Minutes of 14th December 2006 was proposed by Cllr. J. Smith, seconded by Cllr. J. Stevens and carried unanimously.  Acceptance of the Minutes of 3rd January 2007 was proposed by Cllr. D. Neal, seconded by Cllr. R. Gee and carried unanimously.
	

	
	
	

	8
	Clerk’s Report
	

	
	
	

	
	The report was circulated at the meeting.
	

	
	
	

	
	Minutes 14/12/2006 item 12d).  Finance Clerk reported that an apology had been received from undertaker concerned.  
	

	
	
	

	
	Minutes 14/12/2006 item 16.  Cllr. J. Smith reported that she had decided not to issue a press release to ask for assistance to arrange the Christmas lights in 2007.  As work will not be required until August 2007 the impetus may be lost by publicizing too early.
	

	
	
	

	
	Minutes 16/11/2006.  Item 15.  Cllr. J. Smith reported that Suffolk County Council is providing £5,000 towards new play equipment in Clare Castle Country Park (railway engine and coaches, balancing beams etc.) therefore application for grants not to be pursued.
	

	
	
	

	
	Clerk reported that the house on Bell Corner had been hit again.  Kevin Shipp had visited the site with Cllr. J. Smith and will be writing the Parish Council with further proposals for the corner.
	

	
	
	

	
	David Bird, District Emergency Planning Officer, St. Edmundsbury, had asked to inspect both the Town Hall and Old School.  Clerk to pass on to CHOC.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	Notice had been received of a seminar “Influencing Town Planning: Collaborative Working between Principal, Parish and Town Councils” on Thursday 8th February in London. It was agreed not to send a representative but to suggest to the Borough Council at a Parish Conference that they may like to consider arranging something similar.
	

	
	
	

	9
	Correspondence (see attached schedule)
	

	
	
	

	10
	Finance
	

	
	
	

	a)
	Presentation of monthly accounts.  The Finance Clerk explained the accounts in detail.  Acceptance of the accounts was proposed by Cllr. J. Smith, seconded by Cllr. D. Neal and carried unanimously.  The Finance Clerk then summarised the cash flow.
	

	
	
	

	b)
	Decide whether to apply for loan for Playing Field Pavilion and agree way forward.  Cllr. J. Stevens reported that the Football Foundation is considering the application on 7th February 2007 and indications are that it will be approved but nothing is certain.  The proposed funding would be £100k Parish Council, £50k St. Edmundsbury Borough Council and remainder from Football Foundation.  A discussion followed.  Cllr. D. Neal suggested that the Parish Council apply for an increased loan of £130k, which does not necessarily have to be drawn down but is there if required.  Cllr. J. Stevens proposed that the Parish Council apply for a loan of £130k, this was seconded by Cllr. J. Smith and carried unanimously.  If the application is approved then the building work will go out to tender.  Thanks were expressed to John Martin for the considerable amount of work he had done on the project and money he had saved.  Finance Clerk to progress and apply for loan. Cllr. J. Stevens to assist if required.
	Finance Clerk

	
	
	

	c)
	Exclusive Rights of Burial – None received. 
	

	
	
	

	11
	Committee Reports
	

	
	
	

	a)
	Street Cleaning –  New leggings ordered for Mr. Mortlock.  It was reported that bin in Pashlers Alley keeps being removed.  Street Cleaning Committee to consider and action.
	

	
	
	

	b)
	Emergency Planning –  Nothing to report. 
	

	
	
	

	c)
	Cemetery – Tree work in Nethergate Street completed.  Removal of ivy in churchyard is underway.  Four of the monuments covered in ivy need attention.  Four more grave spaces remain in cemetery and internments will soon start in cemetery extension.  Concerns had been raised from parishioners about the clearing of the ivy in churchyard where roots remain – it was confirmed these will be treated with herbicide when new growth is beginning.  Rotting post by new cremation area will be replaced.
	

	
	
	

	d)
	Finance – The Finance Committee meeting had been cancelled.  Chairman reported that Cllr. P. Daniels had received a reply from SALC with their advice concerning the guestbook on the website. He had responded to them and was waiting for further advice from SALC and NALC.
	

	
	
	

	
	i)
	To consider any recommendations and suggestions for the allocation of funds available for expenditure under section 137 of the Local Government Act 1972. None received.
	

	
	
	

	12
	Reports
	

	
	
	

	
	CHOC.  Chairman confirmed the meeting with Sam Jackson on 24th January at 7.30 p.m. in Hall 2 at the Old School.  She emphasized the importance of not being side tracked on to smaller issues but to study the Constitution and understand how CHOC can move forward.  Cllr. J. Smith has been appointed Vice Chairman.
	

	
	
	

	
	Website.  Cllr. J. Smith reported that Jason Fitzpatrick will be giving a presentation at the CBA AGM.  Meeting to be arranged with Elaine Collins of Pure Energy.
	

	
	
	

	13
	Planning
	

	
	
	

	a)
	TCA06/1405 –Repollard one Sycamore Tree – The Old Manse, High Street, Clare.  Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. J. Smith, seconded by Cllr. J. Stevens and carried unanimously.
	

	
	
	

	b)
	SE/06/2933 – Planning Application - Erection of single storey rear extension (following demolition of existing outbuilding) – 6 Bridewell Street, Clare
	

	
	
	

	
	SE/06/2934 – Listed Building Application - Erection of single storey rear extension and associated works following demolition of existing outbuilding – 6 Bridewell Street, Clare
	

	
	
	

	
	SE/06/2936 – Conservation Area Consent – Demolition of rear outbuilding – 6 Bridewell Street, Clare
	

	
	
	

	
	Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. J. Stevens, seconded by Cllr. R. Gee and carried unanimously.
	

	
	
	


	c)
	SE/07/0017 – Erection of two storey side and single storey rear extensions to form annexe – 20 Clarence Road, Clare.  The e:mail from Mr. R. Longland a parishioner was noted.   Recommended refusal proposed by Cllr. J. Stevens, seconded by Cllr. D. Neal and carried unanimously.  Parish Council observations:  Overdevelopment of site, lack of privacy for neighbours and overbearing.
	

	
	
	

	
	Borough Decisions 
	

	
	
	

	
	SE/06/2833 – 22 Nethergate Street, Clare – Granted
SE/06/2700 – Callis House, 27 Callis Street, Clare – Granted

SE/06/2690 – The Old Manse, High Street, Clare – Granted

SE/06/2847 – Longacres, Poslingford Corner, Clare – Granted

SE/06/2852 – 1 Well Lane, Clare – Granted
	

	
	
	

	14
	Review summary of Jim Nunn’s report following his visit in August 2006 and agree what needs to be followed up
	

	
	
	

	
	Spraying of weeds on highways, kerbs and channels.  This was difficult to monitor and not satisfactory.  To be followed up prior to commencing this year’s spraying. 

Leylandii hedge on Snow Hill to be followed up.  

Removal of weeds at front of boundary wall in Cavendish – weeds have died but not been removed.  

On Jim Nunn’s visit he said that all road markings will be checked and reinstated where necessary out of 2007 budget – send reminder.   

Cost of tar spraying and shingling Clare Heights to be requested. 
	Street Cleaning Ctte

Clerk

Clerk

Clerk

	
	
	

	15
	Following withdrawal of planning application at the Antiques Mill agree way forward with the light on Malting Lane
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. D. Neal reported that at night time there was now sufficient light from the car park and the Malting Lane light.  The Chairman agreed to progress the removal of the ivy from the light.  
	Chairman

	
	
	

	16
	Decide action plan to progress Milennium sign and agree who will assist Cllr. D. Neal in the co-ordination of this project
	

	
	
	

	
	To be called the Town Sign.  Cllr. D. Neal had looked at the plaque, post and roof.  He explained that there may be considerable problems in designing a support structure for the roof.  Other alternatives were discussed.  It was agreed to ascertain confirmation of Cllr. Neal’s calculations and Mrs. E. Knight and Mr. J. Martin to be contacted in the first instance.    

It was agreed that Cllr. R. Gee will assist with this project.
	Cllr. D. Neal

	
	
	


	17
	Progress report on formation of Clare in Bloom Committee and agree way forward
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. J. Smith confirmed that a Committee had been formed and Secretary appointed.  It had been agreed that work will be kept much simpler this year.  Parishioner who had expressed an interest to be contacted.
	Chairman

	
	
	

	18
	To discuss the request from Clerk and Treasurer of Clare Combined Charities to continue to use the Clerk’s office to collect rents and distribute monies
	

	
	
	

	
	The CCC used the Clerk’s office twice a year.  After discussion it was suggested that the Committee Room is used instead.  Cllrs. Smith to take to CHOC – Clare Parish Council will cover cost if required.
	Cllrs. J. & O. Smith

	
	
	

	19
	Discuss and agree where the funeral bier should be kept
	

	
	
	

	
	It was agreed that the funeral bier is a part of Clare’s history and as such should remain and be exhibited in Clare.  Clerk to write to Parish Church to ask whether they would consider displaying the bier which could be an added tourist attraction.  The bier requires some restoration and it was agreed that the Parish Council could have someone to ascertain and estimate the work required.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	- Consider a request from Welwyn Hatfield Museum to loan the funeral bier for an exhibition 
	

	
	
	

	
	It was agreed by the majority that the bier could go out on loan provided travel, insurance etc. is covered.  Clerk to progress with Museum.  Cllr. J. Smith to ascertain measurements.
	Clerk

Cllr. J. Smith

	
	
	

	19
	Agenda items for next meeting
	

	
	
	

	
	No further items
	

	
	
	

	
	The Clerk was asked to report to St. Edmundsbury Borough Council that some residents in Well Lane are leaving their rubbish out in incorrect bags at the wrong times.  Both a health and safety issue.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	Meeting closed at 9.27 p.m.
	


SUMMARY OF CORRESPONDENCE
	
	Sender
	Summary

	1
	Kevin Legge, Operations Delivery Manager, Environment Agency
	Re:  Mill Gates in Clare.  Response to our letter.  Drop-in session planned for 2nd February. Details who is managing project, statement of their position with regard to health and safety issues, risk assessment to be carried out at Clare Mill, consultants’ studies on-going but increasingly confident that the gate mechanisms could be modified to reduce operating risks.  Continuing normal operations at most private mill gates on River Stour – not ceased operating, bar-operated mill gates can put public at risk during operation, gates at Clare Mill are mill gates not flood gates.  Letter to be read out.  Discussion followed (see item 2 below).

	2
	Tim Yeo M.P.
	Re:  Mill Gates in Clare.  Delighted if Parish Council can attend drop-in session.  To be held at The Granary, Quay Lane, Sudbury on the afternoon of Friday 2nd February.  The Agency has agreed to be available from 14.00 – 19.00 but suggests best way forward is for as many as possible to be there at 14.00.  It would be must appreciated if PC representative can join him at 14.00.  It was agreed that Cllrs. J. Smith and R. Gee will attend.

	3
	GO-East
	Re: Proposed changes to East of England Plan.  Documents can be downloaded from the GO-East website –http://www.goeast.gov.uk/goeast/planning/regional_planning/?a=42496

Only sent out a limited number of printed documents.  Comments are invited by 9th March 2007.  Helpful if these could be submitted using online comments form.  It was agreed that Councillors may submit comments as individuals.

	4
	Wendy Smith, Director of Communications and External Relationships, Suffolk NHS
	Re:  Invitation to get involved in commissioning plans for healthcare in Suffolk.  Health services are changing.  What does this mean for our local NHS?  Local people value and want to protect their local services.  We all want top quality, up-to-date, accessible healthcare.  How can we best achieve this?  Between 11th January – 30th March 2007 consulting with local people, partners and staff for a series of discussions.  They would be happy to be invited to special meeting or for people to join their open workshops.  (Local dates are: 29th January – Moreton Hall, Bury St. Edmunds evening; 26 February – St. John’s Methodist Church Hall, Sudbury evening; 8th March – Haverhill Arts Centre evening). Places need to be booked. Send feedback online or in writing.  Discussion paper to be published in January and will be sent to us.  The Chairman will attend on 8th March 2007.  Action:  Clerk

	5
	Patsy Dell, St. Edmundsbury Borough Council
	Re:  Parish Council objections to Planning Applications.  Where Parish Councils make objections to planning applications these are dealt with by the Development Control Committee and representatives of the Parish Council are able to speak.  Detailed letter – to be read out.  Noted.


	6
	Adam Nicholls, Minerals and Waste Policy Manager, Suffolk County Council
	Re:  Minerals Core Strategy – Further Revised Issues and Options (V3) paper.  The Parish Council has been consulted on two previous versions. This is additional consultation exercise.  Paper available on website.   Consultation period runs to 7th February 2007.  Please complete any response on-line.   Cllr. D. Neal had considered and it was agreed that there is no input to be given.

	7
	Liz Hearnshaw, Communications Officer, St. Edmundsbury Borough Council
	Re:  Voice of your community – standing for election as a Councillor.  In run up to local elections in May they have launched an awareness campaign to encourage people to stand as candidates.  Over the next few weeks they will be sending out job packs to potential candidates.  Enclosed posters for distribution.  Following distribution agreed: - noticeboard, Pashlers Alley, Library and public houses.  Action: Clerk

	8
	Ron Longland, parishioner
	Re:  Clare Heights.  Currently a mess, building of extension to house in Hertford Road is destroying greensward, pavement and the road.  Permanently parked skip.  Also parking in Clare town centre is shambles – double parking, on bends and corners – can the Parish Council force someone to police the area?  Skip to be followed up.  Action:  Cllr. R. Gee.

	9
	Mr. Salter, parishioner
	Re:  Drainage at new buildings on Cavendish Road (15, 15a and 15b). All the water for large paved parking area is going into one very small grid drain in the bottom corner and then into ancient culvert (leads into Chilton stream and implications of detergents etc getting into stream and harming wildlife).  Culvert blocks regularly and runs over the road and down the footpath.  Extremely dangerous when freezes as it is the main footpath to Clare Middle School.  To be checked with Planning Dept. at Borough Council as all driveways should have grates in them so water does not cross a public highway.  Action:  Clerk

	10
	Patsy Dell, St. Edmundsbury Borough Council
	Re:  Clare Fire Station, Station Road, Clare.  Copy of letter to Suffolk County Council.  No objection to demolition of fire station.  However, proposed replacement building is not considered to be acceptable and the Council is minded to refuse the application.  Therefore, demolition should not take place until a replacement building has been approved.

	11
	Jane Stanley, Principal Enforcement Officer, St. Edmundsbury Borough Council
	Re:  Conditions – 28/29 High Street, Clare.  Copy of letter to Mr. Stock agent for owners of Indian Restaurant.  Number of concerns 1) breach of opening hours 2) request written confirmation of when approved ventilation system for bin store will be completed 3) when will the land level be reduced adjacent to the boundary with Tailor’s Cottage 4) scheme relating to sound insulation material remains outstanding 5) require precise details of glazing bars of the new and replacement windows.  Clerk had spoken with Enforcement Officer following her meeting with owners.  They are going to try and comply with requests.

	12
	Richard Ward, Director, Suffolk Preservation Society
	Re:  St. Edmundsbury LDF – Draft Statement of Community Involvement.  Copy of letter to Mr. Ian Poole, St. Edmundsbury BC.  To be put in circulation folder.

	13
	Margaret Wells, Senior Disposals Surveyor, Suffolk County Council
	Re:  Car Parking spaces in Clare Castle Country Park.  Sent two copies of full scale plans of the proposed car park spaces for Antiques Centre development.  However, subsequent to this the planning application has been withdrawn.


	14
	John Martin
	Re: Millenium sign.  Acknowledges receipt of our letter.  Has written to Cllr. D. Neal suggesting meeting to discuss proposals.  Agenda item.

	15
	Richard Greaves, Principal Planner, Essex County Council
	Re:  Essex Minerals and Waste Development Framework: The Essex Waste Development Council.  Shortly to consult on planning document which will be primarily web-based.

	16
	Stop Stansted Expansion
	Re: Stop Stansted Expansion’s Community Conference.  Will take place on Sunday 4th February 2007.  Invitation to apply for tickets.

	17
	Martin Jelley, Eastern Area Commander, Suffolk Constabulary
	Re:  Message from Suffolk Police – Eastern area.  Recent events within Ipswich have been a shock to all communities in Suffolk.  Incidents such as these are very rare.  On a separate issue reminder of new service being offered.  Police Direct is free and allows them to communicate directly with public via text, e:mail* or voice messaging in order to give immediate information.  You can join by visiting www.suffolk.police.uk; text POLICE followed by a space and then your postcode to 88588 or phone 01473 613997.  (*Clare Parish Council have registered)

	18
	Sue Perkins, St. Edmundsbury Borough Council
	Re:  Planning application at Longacres, Poslingford Corner.  A certificate of Lawfulness was granted lifting the agricultural occupation restriction on the property.

	19
	Mr. Salter, parishioner
	Re:  Planning application - SE/06/2904 – Retention of second floor windows – 15, 15a and 15b Cavendish Road, Clare.  No objection providing windows have proper obscure glass.

	20
	Hannah Goodfield, Regulatory Officer, Environment Agency
	Re:  The Combined Essex Catchment Abstraction Management Strategy.  Acknowledges Parish Council’s comment.  Statement of response will be distributed to Parish Council by 31st January 2007.


Items 10 – 20 noted.
Attachment to the Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Thursday 18th January 2007
	3
	Police Report.

	
	

	
	PC Chris Spraggons had not sent a report.  The Clerk was asked to inform him that  a white van that is parking at night and sometimes during the day on double yellow lines at the end of Well Lane just inside Market Hill which blocks the view around the corner.  There have been a number of vehicles parked for over a week in restricted parking areas.  To be reported as a matter of urgency.  Action:  Clerk

	
	

	
	It was agreed to invite the new Haverhill Inspector to the next meeting.  Action:  Clerk

	
	

	4
	Parishioners’ Question Time

	
	

	
	A parishioner raised concerns over the proposed extension at 20 Clarence Road, Clare.  They felt it will impact privacy and was overbearing.

	
	

	5
	County Councillor’s Report

	
	

	
	County Councillor Jane Midwood had sent her apologies and had spoken with the Chairman prior to the meeting.  She wished two issues to be raised.  Firstly, school transport in Suffolk is not good – buses are dirty and frequently do not turn up.  There are safety implications as large buses are not required to have seatbelts but this is a Government issue.  

	
	

	
	Secondly, the proposed reorganization of schools had caused an outcry from parents.  The Chairman expected that Middle Schools will go.  Various alternatives have been proposed but it is the fear of the unknown that is upsetting parents.  County Councillor Jane Midwood is proposing to arrange a meeting in Clare Town Hall to be accompanied by lead education officers.  The Chairman had suggested to her that it would be a good idea to have individuals seated around the Hall so that visitors can speak to them one-to-one.  It was agreed that this is a much better format.  

	
	

	
	Cllr. J. Smith reported that a tree has fallen down across the River Stour in Essex land by the Railway Bridge in Clare Castle Country Park.  Cllr. J. Russell agreed to speak to an Essex Councilor and Clerk to contact Tim Barritt at the Environment Agency.  Action:  Cllr. J. Russell/Clerk

	
	

	6
	Borough Councillor’s Report

	
	

	
	Borough Councillor Jeff Stevens reported the he had attended a full Council meeting on Tuesday where Pathfinder had been considered.  The Government are encouraging District and County Councils to work together in some areas i.e. personnel, waste disposal etc. as a way of reducing costs.  This has raised concerns over where it may lead and accountability.  The Borough Council has agreed to take this forward as it was felt that the Government would impose it anyway.  A watching brief to be kept.

	
	

	
	The Mayor of St. Edmundsbury wished to say how much he enjoyed Clare Christmas lights. 
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